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Organization GEDENKDIENST – Perceptions beyond the final stroke
Dear ladies and gentlemen, colleagues and friends,

it is a pleasure for me to be able not only to enjoy the Lithuanian hospitality for the first time in my life, but especially to be invited to speak to this audience today. I’m here as the representative of a relatively small volunteer-driven organisation called GEDENKDIENST that despite all the difficulties has managed to send committed young men to Lithuania to work and help out at the Vilna Gaon Jewish State Museum for ten years in a row. These ten years mark a history of good cooperation between our institutions and shall be crowned by today’s event.

As rightly mentioned in the invitation for this symposium Austria came to full understanding of Holocaust tragedy somewhat belatedly. I want to take this chance to tell you about how the situation has changed since then and how GEDENKDIENST has played and is still playing an important role in the struggle for a comprehensively understanding of Austria’s past. 

GEDENKDIENST was founded in September 1992 as a follow up to the Waldheim affair, which came up when Dr. Kurt Waldheim (former UN-Secretary General) won presidential elections in Austria on in 1986. Before the presidential elections, the Austrian weekly news magazine Profil had revealed that there had been several omissions about Waldheim's life between 1938 and 1945 in his recently-published autobiography. A short time later, it came out that Waldheim had lied about his service as an officer in the SA-Reitercorps (Stormtroopers - Cavalrycorps), and his time as an ordinance officer in Saloniki, Greece from 1942 to 1943. Instead, Waldheim had stated that he was wounded and had spent the last years of the war in Austria. Speculation grew, and Waldheim was accused of being either involved, or complicit, in war crimes.

The ongoing international controversy, was not only the starting point of an official research project by an international committee of historians appoint by the government to examine Waldheim's life between 1938 and 1945, but also the beginning of a public debate about Austria’s past in our country itself. This debate continued due to the memorial-year 1988 (50 years after the “Anschluss”) and created a certain pressure which made it possible to found an initiative like GEDENKDIENST and offer alternative service at Holocaust memorials and research centres. 

Here just as an apodosis: The committee’s report on Waldheim’s past cited evidence of his  relation to war crimes, but various officials and a number of media outlets still vigorously opposed the allegations. Also many Austrians still assert Waldheim's innocence. 

Since the foundation of our organization approximately 200 Austrians - mostly young men who served instead of joining the army-service, but also a number of women doing a voluntary service - accomplished their „Gedenkdienst“ at  Holocaust-memorials- and –research facilities (in Theresienstadt, Yad Vashem, Anne Frank-Haus, etc.), as well as in retirement homes of victims of the nazi-Holocaust (Anita Mueller Coen home in Tel Aviv, Hogar Adolfo Hirsch in B.A) and museums such as the Vilna Gaon here in Lithuania. 

In our self-deception we say, that by not allowing the past to be forgotten, we - as the young generation - wish to undertake our part in the collective responsibility, thus contributing to the development of an open discourse and ongoing cultural memory in Austria. With our work we wish to support the Austrian youth in creating a broader and deeper awareness of the Holocaust, as well as strenghten their commitment against anti-semitism, racism and xenophobia and for the protection of Human and Minority Rights.

But with their 'service' - the Gedenkdienstleistenden (= persons who render a Gedenkdienst) do more than attempt to come to terms with their own approaches to the Holocaust. They also, as members of the "third" and even "fourth" genaration, have set up an alternate stance, making it possible to accept Austrian society at large, without neglecting its "dark side". GEDENKDIENST has made it its goal to pass on these gained experiences in seminars, study trips and our quarterly publication. There are also many former “Gedenkdienstleistende” involved in youth work in Austria, who accomplish this goal in their projects as teachers and volunteers.

The most important thing next to finding their own approach to austrian, not blinding out the dark parts of the past, is the dialogue with the persecuted Austrians that fled their home country and/or survived the Holocaust. 

This is an accomplishment that should not be overlooked, since antagonism by the former refugees was greater towards Austria than to Germany for a number of reasons:

For one, Austria had referred to itself as Hitler’s “first victim.” That statement triggered fury by the former refugee group. They had witnessed when the day after the “Anschluss” festive flags bedecked Vienna. They remembered the myriads of Austrian citizens who mingled on the streets proudly displaying long-hidden swastikas on their lapels, and almost hysterically welcoming Hitler on the Heldenplatz. Truly, these were victims who participated enthusiastically in their fate.

Austria’s complete silence regarding its citizens’ participation in the Holocaust elicited further distrust. A study conducted by psycologist and survivor Dorit B. Whiteman, which was centered around a questionnaire asking „is reconciliation possible?” indicates that the former refugees are not all of one mind. Whereas on the one hand a considerable amount has not shifted in their attitude towards their former countries, on the other hand there is an almost uniformly enthusiastic reaction under those who come to know about the activities of GEDENKDIENST. The former victims on the whole express enthusiasm, gratitude and admiration. Whiteman mentions, that “they are deeply touched by the selfless idealism of these young people” and that the idea that young Austrians are willing to dedicate themselves to make some amends for a previous generation arouse optimism: “It is such a hopeful step for the future;” “It makes me feel better;” etc...

While with this work the GEDENKDIENST and its people started as a kind of an avant-garde movement for Austrian society in the 90ies with a somewhat radical point of view on the the country’s history, the picture today is different. It is at least at first instance. 

The dedication to the topic of the Holocaust is not a “strange thing” anymore, it’s also fine to have huge public campaigns in which pupils are led to research the history of persecuted Austrians and afterwards write “letters to the stars.” They even find the biggest spondors for the event, including the Austrian Telekom, which offered an SMS-service “to the stars” that turned out to be rather costly compared to a normal message.

It even seems to become an advantage to have an accomplished “Gedenkdienst” in your CV, at least the number of interested parents calling at our office and asking how they could arrange a service for their only 16-year-old son in London or New Yorkhas risen in he last years. 

But besides all that GEDENKDIENST still has something avant-garde to offer, something that is extremely important and not only appreciated by those institutions who receive Gedenkdienstleistende, but also has the potential to change and form parts of the Austrian society more profoundly than any big media campaign or art installation. That is the continuous work on and with the topic Holocaust in and outside of Austria, the personal talks to survivors, the youth work with interested teenagers and so on, leading to a deeper understanding of things and as a result the possibility to derive ideas and concepts for a responsible living-together in a 21st century society. For some people what they did with GEDENKDIENST even becomes a lifetime dedication, as they go on to work for the claims-conference, the Nationalfonds, the DÖW and so on when coming back to their home country.

Although a lot has happened in the last ten years, in my opinion there is still a lot to do in Austria as it probably is in Lithuania. And here I must say I’m somewhat proud to be able to say that in both cases it will also be Gedenkdienstleistende working at the forefront of changing things, contributing to a better understanding of the past and a human approach to the future.

THANK YOU VERY MUCH!
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